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This was Birdfinders first tour to this raptor migration hotspot. Although the main focus of the tour was to
spend time watching raptors moving through the area we also visited different sites to look for a range of
other species including waders, seabirds and passerines. We based ourselves in the hilltop town of Vejer de la
Frontera, to the west of Tarifa.
Day 1 After an early check-in at Luton for our 06.00 flight to Malaga we arrived on time just before 10.00
local time. The hire car was soon sorted and we were on our way south along the main toll road heading
towards Algeciras, stopping for lunch at a restaurant on the Tarifa side of the town. Bird-wise there was little
of note on the way – Red-rumped Swallow and White Stork were about all that were seen. After lunch we
travelled the short distance to the El Algarrobo watch point, one of two sites in the area manned daily by
staff/volunteers of the Migres Foundation during the autumn raptor migration period. It was obvious that it
was too late in the day for the main passage period (14.00) but the clear skies and good visibility gave good
views of Gibraltar and over the Strait to the Moroccan coast. We did pick up a taster of the raptor migration
with a small number of Eurasian Griffon and Short-toed and Booted Eagles still moving through. Calling
European Bee-eaters drew our attention to 40 birds passing overhead, soon followed by another flock of 60
birds (these turned out to be our only sightings of the week). After half an hour we headed further south
stopping next at the Cazalla watch point, located above Tarifa. Again there were few birds with three Shorttoed Eagles and Alpine Swift overhead and Sardinian Warbler calling from the scrub of note. We continued
on towards Vejer making a final stop of the day driving along the track passing through La Janda. We
quickly started to add more species: Glossy Ibis, Western Marsh-harrier, Montagu’s Harrier, Green
Sandpiper, Common Kingfisher, Crested Lark, Woodchat Shrike (juvenile), Yellow Wagtail and the best bird
of the day… a Black-shouldered Kite. After re-joining the main road we were soon in Vejer, checking in to
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La Botica by 18.00. After a settling in we walked to a local restaurant for dinner, adding Common Housemartin to the day’s list.
Day 2 We took breakfast at 08.30 and were away at 09.00 heading back to La Janda to drive along the track
in the opposite direction to yesterday. Once a huge wetland, the area is now largely dry agricultural land
growing rice, cotton and other crops. The area is crossed by a series of ditches to water the fields so there is
usually a good mixture of birds about. We soon added Common Sandpiper to the trip list and a Blackshouldered Kite disappeared into the base of a tree whilst European Stonechats, Zitting Cisticolas and Corn
Buntings seemed to be everywhere we looked. Some of the birds were the same as yesterday, but more of
them: Glossy Ibis (40), Green Sandpiper (2) and Woodchat Shrike (ad) whilst others were new: Eurasian
Spoonbill (2), European Turtle-dove (1) and European Serin. The Black-shouldered Kites were certainly
providing excellent views with a second bird of the morning perched on wires by the side of the track, almost
oblivious to our presence. We worked our way along the track back towards the main road. Despite coming
across large numbers of House Sparrows we couldn’t turn any of them into their Spanish relatives (and
couldn’t on subsequent visits). Just before reaching the main road a number of birds were flitting around in
the fields and on the fences including European Stonechat, Whinchat and Crested Lark. One bird in particular
caught our eye perched on a wire fence; a Eurasian Wryneck (sandwiched between a House Sparrow and a
juvenile Woodchat Shrike). With both Short-toed Eagle and Black Kite in the air over La Janda, we headed
for Cazalla but just before reaching Tarifa the road was shrouded in a thick mist in off the sea. We continued
further along the main road to the Mirador del Estricho (the main public viewpoint just beyond Cazalla) to
buy lunch and to scan the area as it was clear of mist. A number of raptors were passing: Booted and Shorttoed Eagles, Eurasian Griffon and Eurasian Sparrowhawk, and on the ground we had good views of Eurasian
Hoopoe, Sardinian Warbler and Cirl Bunting. After half an hour we headed back to Cazalla. The mist was
coming and going making viewing difficult at times with the species similar to those seen from the Mirador,
plus Alpine Swift. We left Cazalla at 15.00 and drove back to Vejer via the Zahara-Barbate road stopping at
Barbate to look over the marsh. Straight away an Osprey put on a show right in front of us and a few waders
were added to the list: Common Ringed and Kentish Plovers, Sanderling and Curlew Sandpiper. The loafing
Gulls included a good number of Audouin’s and Yellow-legged with a few Black-headed and Lesser Blackbacked. Although the heat haze made viewing at distance difficult, a careful scan of the vegetated banks
picked out seven Eurasian Thick-knees. We drove around the edge of the marsh on the dirt track stopping
occasionally to scan. Two Eurasian Hoopoes gave prolonged views, a second Woodchat Shrike of the day
was seen and a single Northern Wheatear and five Red-legged Partridge were on the parched ground. In the
distance, on the marsh, we could see a large number of waders but they could barely be identified because of
the heat haze. Judging by their size (and the Common Ringed Plover that could be picked out) they were
likely to have been Dunlins. A little more obvious was a single juvenile Greater Flamingo. We left Barbate
returning to Vejer to freshen up before dinner. A single Lesser Kestrel was flying around La Botica.
Day 3 With breakfast at 08.00 we were away by 08.30 heading towards the Laguna de Medina. Rather
worryingly most of the journey there was through fairly thick mist but fortunately it had cleared by the time
we got to our destination. Medina is often a hit or miss site for waterfowl – we made our way to the
viewpoints overlooking the lake and even though we were looking into the sun it was obvious that there were
few birds on the water. In the scrub by the viewpoint European Stonechats were plentiful, Sardinian Warbler
and a few Pied Flycatchers flitted around and Red-rumped Swallows passed overhead. Leaving the
viewpoint, we headed along the track to the south of the lake to the bird hide. More Pied Flycatchers, a
handful of Common Chiffchaffs and Great Tits were seen, otherwise there was very little else. From the hide
a good scan picked up Great Crested and Little Grebes, Eurasian Spoonbill (13), Common and Green
Sandpipers, Eurasian Moorhens, Eurasian Coots (no Red-knobbed today), six Purple Swamphens and a few
Gadwalls, Common Pochards, Northern Shovelers and a good number of Mallards. The best of the rest were
Common Raven and a Short-toed Eagle overhead, a flash of blue of a Common Kingfisher past the hide, a
brief flight view of a Little Bittern disappearing into the reeds and a Garden Warbler. After Medina we
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negotiated our way around Jerez heading for the Bonanza Saltpans. At the saltpans we started to drive along
the main track between the saltpans with a noticeable lack of birds! Once at the far end of the track we found
the birds however, although there weren’t huge numbers there were certainly a good selection of species,
especially amongst the waders (we saw 18 species). These included Ruff (3), Little Stint (2), Pied Avocet (ca
100), Little Ringed Plover (1), Wood Sandpiper (2), Eurasian Curlew (6), Grey Plover (1), Black-winged
Stilt, Common Redshank, Common Greenshank (1) ….and the best of them, a single Red (Grey) Phalarope.
Other birds of note were a good number of Greater Flamingo (500), a single Caspian Tern, Slender-billed
Gull, Osprey (2) and a single Red Kite. We stopped for lunch in Bonanza before continuing on to the Laguna
de Tarejo, just inside the La Algaida Pinewoods. All of the ducks were on the far bank: Mallard, Northern
Shoveler, Gadwall, Red-crested Pochard and a single White-headed Duck ….all in eclipse. Other birds of
interest were single Squacco Heron and Black-necked Grebe and, in the woods between the car park and the
lake screen, Common Waxbill. The remainder of the drive along the East Bank of the Guadalquivir River
didn’t turn up much – the marsh was very dry and the lagoons were almost devoid of birds but Little Tern
and Spotted Redshank were added to the trip list. Once through Trebujena we headed back to Vejer. On the
way to dinner we saw three Pallid Swifts and Lesser Kestrels over the town.
Day 4 Out again to another day of clear skies and little wind (so far the weather had been ‘too good’ for
heavy raptor migration). After a short watch from the La Botica roof (Lesser Kestrel, Pallid Swift) we headed
to the Barbate marshes to make the most of the morning light. A quick look over the sea produced two
Northern Gannets, a single Scopoli’s Shearwater and a lot of Yellow-legged Gulls plus a single Eurasian
Oystercatcher flying along the beach. The marsh had similar species to the previous visit with the addition of
a Whimbrel, Red Knot and four Tawny Pipits. We continued on to Bolonia, coming across a flock of about
60 Calandra Larks flying in front of the car just before reaching the main road. Bolonia was quiet – we drove
up to the ‘swift caves’ where we were treated to a close fly-by of Eurasian Griffon and a group of 30 Alpine
Swift. After a quick supermarket stop to pick up lunch we went to the El Algarrobo watch point, arriving by
13.00. By now the wind was blowing strongly with occasional rain showers and birds were coming through
in patches: European Honey-buzzard (50), Booted and Short-toed Eagles, Eurasian Griffon, Black Kite,
Osprey (1), Black Stork (5), Alpine Swift and hirundines. We left at 16.30, calling in briefly at Cazalla (a few
Black Kites and European Honey-buzzards) before returning to Vejer. Six Lesser Kestrels flying around La
Botica this evening.
Day 5 With a heavy storm passing through in the night, we woke to heavy rain and blackened skies ....good
for holding back the raptors. After breakfast we headed to Fascinas as planned… in torrential rain (not ideal
birding conditions!) We sat in the car for a while on the edge of town waiting for the worst to pass before
heading in to the Ojen Valley, part of the southern end of Los Alcornocales, and stopped by the reservoir.
The visibility was changeable and the rain continued on and off so we stayed here for a while scanning the
surrounding area when the low cloud lifted a little. Eventually we moved on through the valley in gradually
improving conditions. The next four hours took us about 30km along the dirt road through to the Los Barrios
road at the other end of the valley. As the rain eased and then stopped raptors became more evident. A few
other birds were also picked up including Wood Lark, Eurasian Jay, Spotted Flycatcher and Eurasian Wren,
all new birds for the trip. We eventually reached the tarred road and drove round to El Algarrobo (no-one
was there, obviously the Migres staff had abandoned the day due to the weather). A few raptors were passing
including Osprey and our first Egyptian Vulture of the trip. By mid-afternoon it was obvious that passage
was light so we headed to La Janda. Pick of the birds here were six Montagu’s Harrier, including our only
grey male of the trip, three Black-shouldered Kites and 150 Glossy Ibis. Back to Vejer by 18.00 where we
saw two Lesser Kestrels flying around La Botica.
Day 6 As this was our last full day we headed straight to Tarifa for a quick look at the Los Lances beach and
the sea picking up Northern Gannet, ca.20 Scopoli’s Shearwaters, ca.10 Balearic Shearwaters and a Black
Tern. After buying lunch at the supermarket we headed to El Algarrobo… and a packed watch point (mainly
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local students). After yesterday’s bad weather the raptors had obviously been held up and this turned out to
be the best day of the week. From mid-morning birds were coming through from the east, many of them low
over the watch point: Short-toed and Booted Eagles, European Honey-buzzard, Black Kite, Eurasian Griffon
all in good numbers plus Western Marsh-harrier (2), Eurasian Sparrowhawk (3), Egyptian Vulture (4) + and
Black Stork (5). The morning’s passage was then followed by a lull before birds began moving again at
around 14.00. This time though they were much higher up in the thermals, again coming from the east. In all
we probably saw around 800 raptors coming through from 11.00 to 15.30 by which time we decided to have
a final drive back through La Janda. Once again the birds here were similar to previous visits with another
two sightings of Black-shouldered Kites, ca.30 Yellow Wagtails, 300 Common Wood-pigeon and the final
new bird of the trip – a Peregrine. Then it was back to Vejer by 18.00 for dinner and packing for an early
start tomorrow.
Day 7 All that remained today was to get back to Malaga Airport by 10.00 for the 12.15pm flight back to
Luton. After an early breakfast we were away by 07.30, setting off in darkness. The drive to the airport was
clear and straightforward. Very few birds were seen on the way – a single European Honey-buzzard and a
single Eurasian Hoopoe the only ones of note with the trip ending on a total of 127 species.
Neil Gartshore
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